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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 11th February 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

19/19 Present and Apologies
Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Karen Harris, PCSO Richards and the Community Warden attended and 12 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (prior commitments) and Cllr Pickering (ward member).
In the absence of Cllr Audsley, Cllr Robinson took the chair.
20/19 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
21/19 Co-option of new parish councillor
The Chairman proposed that Karen Harris be co-opted to fill the casual vacancy.
Resolved:

That Karen Harris be co-opted to fill the casual vacancy.
22/19 Declaration of Acceptance of Office

The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed by Cllr Mrs Harris, and received by the Proper Officer of the Council.
23/19 Minutes of the meeting of 14th January 2019
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 14th January 2019 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

24/19 Matters Arising
24/19-1  Woodchurch Road:  The report from the drainage engineer is awaited.  (06/19-1)  
24/19-2  Letter to the ABC CEO:   The Kentish Express declined the Parish Council’s invitation to attend a Parish Council meeting.  Cllr Audsley, Cllr Robinson and the Clerk attended a meeting with the Monitoring Officer to   discuss the Parish Council’s complaint: there was a full and frank discussion on planning issues, Cllr Audsley robustly putting forward residents’ views.  The Monitoring Officer apologised and his written response is awaited.  (06/19-2)
24/19-3  New housing development:  This has been named Halden Close.  (06/19-4)
24/19-4  Ransley Farm:  A site meeting is being held on 14th February between residents and representatives of Cala Homes to discuss the location of the puffin crossing, the Clerk to attend. (06/19-6)
24/19-5   Works to Byway AT254:  No progress to report.  (06/19-7)

24/19-6  Lighting report and garages review:  The reviews have been completed and will be circulated in due course. (06/19-8)
24/19-7  Groundskeeper Job Description:  The meeting with the pavilion caretaker is in hand with Cllr Mrs Baldock and Cllr Robinson.  (06/19-9)
24/19-8  Cycle rack:  Cllr Robinson to liaise with the tenant as to the number of racks and design.  (09/19)
24/19-9  Traffic calming in Woodchurch Road:  KCC Highways replied that the request was not supported by crash data, but would undertake a traffic speed survey if the Parish Council would meet the cost.  This will be discussed at the March meeting.  (11/19)
25/19 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Byway AT254:  Updates re the works and designation of the Byway were sent by the PROW office to Biddenden Parish Council and discussed at its most recent meeting.  This will be followed-up by the Clerk given that no information has been sent to High Halden Parish Council, notwithstanding that most of the byway is in High Halden.
Litter on the A28:  Recent hedge-cutting along the A28 beyond the built-up area has revealed the presence of a large amount of litter, including a car bumper and a rug.  This will be reported to Biffa.

Letter to the ABC CEO:   Assurances were sought that an update will be given on the challenges raised at the meeting with the Monitoring Officer; the Clerk to follow-up with the Monitoring Officer.
The meeting was reconvened.
26/19  Reports

26/19-1  Community Warden  The Community Warden was at the Rural cafe, and reported that young mothers and toddlers attended; the Warden will also be at the community lunch.  The Chairman welcomed the cafe’s success.
26/19-2  PCSO   PCSO Richards reported that she attends Parish Council meetings when possible, but covers a large number of parishes.  Information is, however, fed back to the PCSOs by the Community Warden.  Crime reports can be viewed on the Police website, but this is not up to date.  A large number of burglaries were reported over the Christmas period and residents urged to be vigilant; suspicious activity should be reported.  PCSO Richards acknowledged that reports of incidents were uploaded to facebook and twitter feeds, but these are not monitored – incidents should be reported on 101 or online.  There have been thefts of equipment, residents are asked to ensure that it is marked with UV markings giving the house number and post code – equipment thus marked can be returned.  Residents are asked to be cautious when answering the door to those claiming to work for utility companies – if in doubt the caller should be refused entry and the company contacted by phone. 
Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that there are still cases of adolescent antisocial behaviour, and in particular nitrous oxide misuse. PCSO Richards acknowledged the problem, noting that possession of N2O is not illegal but schools are being urged to warn of the dangers.  A Police clinic is held every 6 weeks at Homewood School.
27/19  S106 monies – possible projects
The Chairman advised that the S106 officer at ABC, Michael Scaplehorn, has left the council.  He has been replaced by William McKane who has been contacted regarding information on monies arising from the new developments in the parish and timing for payment.  His response is awaited.  
28/19  Migration of content and relaunch of the village website

The Clerk advised that Clive Stanley [website designer] has been asked for recommendations on refreshing and relaunching the website, his report is awaited.
29/19 Repairs to the children’s play area fence
The quote from Everything Outside for securing the playing field fencing were presented: i) £790 – screwing 2 rails at the top and bottom onto the pales opposite the existing back rails; ii) £490 - screwing the pales to the existing back rails.  David Ball offered the Xbox team, who would do it for the cost of the materials; Cllr Mrs Baldock queried the insurance liability.  The Clerk advised that if the works were carried out on behalf of and under the direction of the Parish Council, they would be covered by the Parish Council’s insurance policy.  The Chairman suggested that S106 monies be used to replace the palings with metal railings.  It was noted that when the palings are vandalised and kicked out, they are often left with nails protruding.  It was further noted that if the screwholes were predrilled this would reduce the risk of the wood splitting.  David Ball was thanked for his offer and asked to bring costs to the next meeting.
30/19  Donation to Life is not an Xbox

David Ball was invited to address the Parish Council. He outlined the history and aims of the project, which began in 2015 and has gone from strength to strength – one of this year’s mentors is an Olympic medal winner.  Sponsorship has raised 90% of the funding needed for the 2019 trip and David Ball expressed confidence that the remainder would be raised.  He would, therefore, not be seeking a contribution from the Parish Council.  Following the terrorist attack in late 2018 in the area to be visited, David Ball stated that the Foreign and Commonwealth Office’s advice is being monitored.  Currently it does not counsel against travel, but if this changes the trip will be moved to Cuba.  It was noted that approx 50% of the participants are under 18 and therefore minors; parents could withdraw their children from the trip.  It is not yet known how many of the participants in 2019 will be from High Halden.  Cllr Mrs Baldock reported the positive effect the trip has had on some of those who went on previous trips and asked if the group helps the local community.  David Ball replied that winter clothing is donated to the community – the harsh winters are often overlooked.  One of the aims of the project is to promote understanding between the communities.  

Cllr Dr Taylor felt that the Parish Council should continue to support the project, given that it originated in High Halden, and proposed that a donation of £250 be made.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council donates £250 towards the Life is not an Xbox project. 
31/19  Purchase of signs for Jubilee Park

It was agreed that 2 freestanding signs with the legend ‘Jubilee Park’ should be purchased, 1 for each entrance.  For ease of maintenance they should be from recycled plastic with a wood effect.  Cllr Mrs Morgan suggested that they carry the village logo as well as the park name.  The Clerk to bring quotes to the next meeting.
32/19  Contribution to HHVEC towards the summer fair

 Kristina Hoath (HHVEC Chair) was invited to address the Parish Council.  Kristina Hoath advised that it is hoped to hold a summer fair on 1st June to celebrate the renaming of the park.  The field is currently covered by the Parish Council’s public liability insurance, but if there is not a functioning Parish Council after the elections [ie if there are fewer than 3 councillors, the minimum number for a quorum] HHVEC would take out its own insurance policy – costs will be £150-£350.  The Chairman stated that the Parish Council would support a contribution in principle, an amount to be deferred pending further information.
33/19 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair as Planning Portfolio holder.
18/01862/AS  Wedlock Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Prior approval for the change of use of agricultural building and any land within its curtilage to one single dwelling unit and for associated operational development (change to layout and external appearance of that approved under 15/00800/AS &; 17/01156/AS)
The building is outside the village confines, the conversion of another agricultural building to residential was regretted.  The design is felt to be of poor quality and out of keeping with the area.  It was proposed that an objection be made to the application.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application; the proposed dwelling would be outside the village confines and is of poor design quality.

19/00011/AS  The Haybarn, 3 Beulah Cottages, Harris Lane, High Halden
Erection of 3-bay garage and change of use of land to residential
The materials used will be as the existing.  The change of use of land was queried.  It was proposed that the garage be supported and the change of use of the land queried.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council supports the erection of the garage but queries the change of use of the land to residential.

19/00094/AS  Old House Farm, High Halden
Re-orientation of agricultural building and hardstanding approved under application 18/01263/AS
The proposed reorientation will preserve the existing trees, this was welcomed.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council supports the application.
19/00119/AS  Broxburn, Ashford Road, High Halden
Erection of a detached double garage
The garage will be of precast concrete panels, a fibre cement sheet roof and uPVC  fascias, located in front of the building line and facing the A28.  The former garage has been converted to habitable accommodation.  The proposed materials were thought to be out of keeping with the existing and would have an adverse visual impact.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application because of the materials to be used and visual intrusion.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application; the proposed materials are out of keeping with the existing, the garage would be visually intrusive and adversely affect the visual amenity.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 

No applications have been received.
Approvals
18/00309/AS  Pillreed Lodge, Plurenden Road, High Halden
18/01660/AS  Ransley Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
18/01776/AS  Lodgeland Farm Cottage, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
18/01768/AS   Lodgeland Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Refusals:  None to date
Withdrawals:  None to date 
Other planning matters:
Herwish:  A Notice has been issued requiring that use of the land ceases; it is to be cleared in phases and returned to grass by 26th March 2020.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that it was a matter of regret that the process had been so long and drawn out.
Hatchentan:  Regular updates are sent to Redbrook Street residents by ABC.

Village confines:  Notwithstanding its completion in 2018, results of the High Halden village confines will not go to Council until April, with that for other villages.

Cllr Robinson resumed the Chair.
34/19  Financial report
34/19-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001421
	S Wood
	493.37

	001422
	S Wood (expenses)
	89.72

	001423
	J Audsley  (expenses)
	48.50

	001424
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	54.95

	001425
	Mintfresh Services  (bus shelter cleaning)
	52.50

	001426
	KCC (traffic survey)
	330.00

	001427
	Invicta Law (subscription – Kent Legal Scheme)
	360.00


Balance as at  11th February 2019
£  63365.26 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       168.11 (HHVEC cheque account)
35/19  Reports

35/19-1  Ward member   No report in Cllr Pickering’s absence.
35/19-2  Environmental   Repairs to the children’s play area equipment [highlighted in the RoSPA report] will commence shortly.  Some of the panels in the fence are out.
35/19-3  Safety and security   Nothing to report.
35/19-4  Highways   Signs on the traffic islands are being cleaned.  The pedestrian crossing warning sign has been installed.
35/19-5  Marketing/Projects  Copy deadline for the next Herald is 10th March:  all councillors standing down are asked to contribute a short piece for inclusion, ‘Thoughts of a parish councillor’.
 35/19-6 Finance Committee  The Parish Council is on a sound financial footing at the year-end.  The new Parish Council will have approx £10,000-£15,000 to spend on new projects for the benefit of the village, plus S106 monies. 
35/19-7 KALC  The Minutes of the meeting on 23rd January have been circulated.
36/19 Information items

36/19-1   HHVEC update  Kristina Hoath was invited to update the Parish Council.  The Committee met in January:  Kristina Hoath is Chair, Kelly McGrath is Vice-chair, Paul Buggins is responsible for Finance, with others forming the rest of the new Committee.  At the next meeting it will be decided who on the Committee will liaise with a given village group.
A community lunch will be held on 1st March with a St David’s Day theme; community lunches will complement the Pop-up cafe.  
Thanks were expressed to Alan Pickering for his member grant of £250 towards the lunches.

The 75th anniversary of VE Day will be commemorated nationally on 8th May 2020 – information is awaited from Bruno Peek (Pageantmaster).

An HHVEC page has been set up on facebook to advertise village events [High Halden Village Events Committee].   It is hoped to provide a bimonthly/quarterly newsletter.

Tenterden Christmas tree stand:  This is set into the ground and covered with a manhole cover to allow for mowing.  The Parish Council’s permission is sought to put in a similar stand on the village green.

Paul Buggins advised that the Committee will be opening its own bank account, after which a request will be made to the Parish Council that its HHVEC account is closed and funds transferred to the new account.  The Constitution is being refreshed.

The Chairman thanked Kristina Hoath and the rest of the Committee for its efforts.

36/19-2  Parish warding arrangements  The Clerk advised that the borough council ward boundary (not the parish boundary) will change in May 2019, with Woodlands being moved into Biddenden ward.  Where a parish spreads over more than 1 borough council ward, the parish  is subdivided along the borough council boundaries.  Therefore from May part of High Halden parish will be in Biddenden ward and the remainder in Weald Central, as at present.  Weald Central will continue to have 7 parish councillors, and Biddenden will be represented by 1 parish councillor on High Halden Parish Council, ie the number will increase to 8.  The quorum will remain at 3. 
37/19  Any other Business
37/19-1   Inspection of football pitches for playability:  The Parish Council appointed an independent adjudicator to assess playability of pitches, however a request was made to the arbiter that play be banned for a period of several weeks.  The Chairman stated that the adjudicator’s remit is to assess playability on a week-by-week basis.
38/19  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
38/19-1 Renewal of membership of CPRE
38/19-2 Addition of Cllr Mrs Harris as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts
38/19-3 Traffic survey in Woodchurch Road
38/19-4 Installation of permanent Christmas tree stand on the village green
38/19-5 Closure of the HHVEC bank account
38/19-6 Xbox team quote for repairs to the children’s play area fencing

38/19-7 Contribution to HHVEC
39/19  Date of next meeting

Monday 11th March  2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.25pm.

